
Capital Improvement Committee Meeting

9:00 a.m. - 10:00 a.m.

By Videoconference:

To view the livestream, visit sccpss.com

Agenda

1.

2.

Safety Briefing 

Call to Order                                                           Shawn A. Kachmar
3. Approval of November 19, 2019 Minutes                                         Shawn A. Kachmar
4. Approval of July 22, 2020 Agenda Shawn A. Kachmar

ESPLOST Revenues & Budget Larry Jackson
6.

7.
Operations Presentation                                 Vanessa Miller - Kaigler
A. Capital Projects

Elizabeth Epstein                    

Darrell Boazman
I. Project Updates

Adjourn 8.
Ashok BartaB. Maintenance and Operations   

Campus Police 

Wednesday, July 22, 2020
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Capital Improvement Committee Meeting Minutes 
Tuesday, November 19,2019

10:00AM -11:00 AM
2 Laura Avenue, Bldg. G

Savannah, GA 31404

BOE Staff Present:
Dr. Ann Levett, Superintendent of Schools 

Vanessa Miller-Kaigler,Deputy Superintendent-Chief Operations Officer 

Darrell Boazman, Chief of ESPLOST and Capital Projects 

Larry Jackson, Chief Financial Officer 

Dr. Shelia Garcia-Wilder, Chief of Schools, Academic Affairs  

Terry Enoch,  Chief of Police, Campus Police 

Elizabeth Epstein, Executive Director Capital Projects and Facilities Management 

Ashok Batra, Executive Director of Maintenance & Operations 

Edra Buckles, Director Technology Network and Engineering 

Roger Roriex, Budget Analyst    

Marshall Withers, Director Internal Audit

Tiffany Lovezzola, Senior Internal Auditor

Davida Banks, Contract Administrator 

Other Board Members Present:
Dr. Joe Buck, Board President

Julie Wade, District 1

Cornelia Hall, District 3

Others in Attendance:
Bill Huttinga, Parsons 

Sylvester Formey,Vanguard

Larry Lower 

Slade Helmly, Albeck Group

Deshaun Bell, Hansen Architects

Capital Committee Members Present:
Shawn Kachmar, District 4 

Dr. Tonia Howard-Hall, District 8

Irene Hines, District 5

Dr. David Bringman, District 6
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Capital Improvement Committee Meeting Minutes

10:00AM -11:00 AM
2 Laura Avenue, Bldg. G

Savannah, GA 31404

Safety Briefing

Officer Ware provided the audience with a public safety briefing in the event of an emergency or an unexpected crisis within the

facility. He identified all exit doors, fire extinguishers, and AED’s. 

Welcome/Introduction

1.01 Opening Comments from Committee Chair:  Mr. Kachmar

Mr. Kachmar: “Welcome to the November meeting of the Capital Improvement committee.  We already had our safety briefing.”

Approval of the Minutes

2.01 Approval of the September 17, 2019 Minutes

Mr. Kachmar: “Our minutes are still being finalized so we will defer approving the September minutes until our next meeting.”

Approval of the Agenda

3.01 Approval of the November 19, 2019 Agenda

Mr. Kachmar: “May I have a motion to approve today’s agenda?”

Mrs. Hines: “Moved”

Dr. Bringman: “Second”

Tuesday, November 19, 2019
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Mr. Kachmar: “All in favor, say “I”.  Today’s agenda is approved.”

Meeting Dates

4.01 Meeting Dates

Mr. Kachmar:  “We don’t have meeting dates available yet for 2020.  Stay tuned to website.  Once the dates are 

finalized at least for the 1st quarter, we will announce the dates.”

ESPLOST Revenues and Budget

5.01 ESPLOST Revenues and Budget: Mr. Larry Jackson

Mr. Jackson:  “ Good morning everyone.  I am going to turn it over to Roger to talk about the revenues for E 1,2 and 

3 and I will come back and talk a little about the expenditures”

Mr. Roriex:  ESPLOST 1 we have 293 million out of 60 months of collections.   ESPLOST 2 we have over 335 

million out of 60 months.  ESPLOST 3 for the month of September 2019, we collected 6,401,143.65.  Our YTD is 

216,210,407.93 for 33 out of 60 months of collections.  Turn to page 8.  2018 is the yellow line.  The blue line will 

represent 2019.  For the month of September, it looks like we are tracking with same pattern as 2018.  We are still 

exceeding our projected budget.    I will yield to Mr. Jackson for further comments.”

Mr. Jackson: “ESPLOST 1 projects left that we are working on at Beach High School.  Small expenditures there.  

The next few pages are summary pages.  ESPLOST 1 is very minimal.  ESPLOST 2 begins on page 13.  We only 

have a handful of schools that have expenditures against ESPLOST 2.  Security at 6 or 7 school sites that are split 

from ESPLOST 2 and ESPLOST 3.  You will see reports for ESPLOST 2 for a few months if not a few years until we 

complete those projects.  ESPLOST 3 begins on page 22.  You will see most of expenditures for the month of 

October for the various projects. 

…
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Mr. Kachmar: “At every CIC meeting, we endeavor to provide as much information as we can.  We have 49 pages of 

financial data - 40 pages of summary spending and line item detail project by project.  Any questions on revenues or 

expenditures?  Moving on to Operations.” 

Operations Presentations

6.01 Operations/Capital Projects 

Mrs. Miller-Kaigler: “Good morning.   We will proceed with our presentation.   We had an opportunity to share 

recently what our next steps are with ESPLOST.  Updates on our facilities condition assessment.  We petitioned the 

board for a facilities condition assessment.  We have validated that document and it is a document we use frequently 

to keep ourselves and you up to date on the condition of our buildings.  I am going to turn it over to staff at this point 

to let them take you through those updates.”

6.02 Capital Projects:  Project updates 

Mr. Boazman: “If you look at our facilities condition assessment, that is our data that we use to ensure we have the 

proper information to prioritize our schools.  Everything that you see in Red, we have currently in our ESPLOST 2 or 

3 plan.   I want to bring your attention to some of our other facilities.  These are our support facilities.  A lot of those 

facilities are very old.  That will be our focus for the next 5 years to make sure we get some of those facilities up and 

running.  Normally the strategy is based around failure.  We are trying to move away from that.   Basically, we want 

to predict when something is going to fail instead of it failing.  Our facilities condition update is to lower our FCI –

White Bluff, Jenkins, Gould,  Mercer, and Groves.  We also have HVAC systems which is the life blood of most 

facilities, Marshpoint, Formey, Georgetown, Johnson.  If you look at all those things we are doing at the academic 

side of the house, even doing all those things will only move our FCI by 1%.   Our support facilities are in the 76 –

80% which means it is difficult and costly to support. We are in planning phase of our 5-year strategic plan.  What we 

are looking at is those schools that have an FCI greater than 25%.  We are looking at all of those facilities.  The first 

one is Bloomingdale.  Our analysis is showing us that in Bloomingdale the FCI is 44%.  You have 11.12 acres which 

may or may not be an issue with Georgia DOE.  For repair / replacement cost at 50% we try to target those facilities 

because the data shows it will cost us more to operate.   At Pooler, for the next 5 years, this is one facility we should 

target.  Looking at 5.91 acres in terms of a school facilities, most elementary schools, GA DOE wants about 10 acres.  

That school is pretty much land locked.  
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.
The FCI is at 44%.  All this data is provided to you to make an assessment “

Mrs. Wade:  “So is Bloomingdale seeing the same type of growth we are seeing around New Hampstead and Godley 

Station?”

Mrs. Kaigler:  No not to that degree. We are not seeing the same increase in numbers.   It’s stable.

Mrs. Wade:  “What middle school are Pooler and Bloomingdale kids going to?”

Answer:  “Probably West Chatham”.

Mr. Boazman: “Windsor Forest FCI is 60%.  Repair cost is moving towards being about 50% which is where we start 

having issues.  The current FCI is around 57%.  Repair cost just above the 50% mark.  Central Office was built in 

1907.  Repair cost is a little over 15 million dollars.”

Dr. Howard-Hall:  “I posed the question at the retreat about Lower Woodville Tompkins.  It was built in 1967.  It was 

explained that the school is being phased out.  It is a school because of the wing that was added for the hospitality 

portion and it is beautifully renovated cafeteria for dining.  Please give a brief synopsis about what was explained 

during the retreat about Woodville Tompkins”

Mr. Boazman: “We are required by the state of Georgia to put together an academic program.  The support facilities 

that we have are usually not funded by state funds that we go after.   If it’s our decision to do something with a program 

school, we will have to come before the board on how we are going to get the revenues to pay for those.  That is a 

financial decision that has yet to be made. “

“Unsatisfactory condition.  We talk about the facilities condition assessment.  Since we have new board members, it 

might be a good idea to take you through it so that you can understand what gets you an unsatisfactory.  It doesn’t mean 

it’s not conducive for learning; what it’s telling you is that there are some systems in some areas that you need to start 

paying attention to.  And that is what we are doing regularly

“When we did the facilities condition assessment a few years ago, we looked at national norms the estimate was that 

we needed $570 million to bring every building in the district to recommended FCI levels which nobody in the country 

does.   What we were trying to do with all of this was identify where we need to be proactive.   
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.“We are actually trying to put together a 5-year plan to ensure that all facilities are in good working order.  Godley Station is the 

next one to review for the growth potential.  We are considering it as well.  Pulaski is another area where we will see additional 

growth based upon the Housing Authority.  When the facility was built, it was built in mind to add additional wings if needed.  

Five years, we are projecting the potential of a Housing Authority complex down south, this would probably need to be looked at 

as well.    

Mr. Wade:  “With all the other older schools, we should seek the input of the schools to weigh in on their future.  Consider having 

a meeting so that they will have a voice.”

Mr. Boazman: “Cash flow still looks favorable.  However, we are seeing some pressures in terms of interest rates.   The money

that we have in the bank that brings us interest help us create our revenues.  We are currently watching it.  Our projection is still 

about $22 million at the end of the program that we should have in excess.  Unallocated funds as we close down our E2 projects 

and continue to maximize our capital outlay applications.  We go back and do analysis of where we have to have additional funds 

then we come back and make a presentation.  We are going to need about $3 million more for the Woodville Tompkins Gym and 

Auditorium.  That estimate was put together about 5 years ago.  Because we have been very good with how we manage our funds 

we have that in our unallocated funds so we will be requesting to move those funds to support that project.  

Mr. Kachmar “I’m going to give you all a plug.  When we started doing capital outlays in E1 we think we left dozens of millions 

of dollars on the table potentially.  And we got real smart about it with E2 quickly.   To be where we are now with our estimates 

and what we collected staff should be commended for that.   And its adding money to the budget which means we haven’t had to 

scrape for pennies.   Thank you for efforts on that and I know E3 will be just as accurate I hope.”

Mrs. Miller-Kaigler: “I thank the Board should be commended for having the confidence in us when we take these 

recommendations to the Superintendent and she brings them to the Board.  We continue to stress that we remain in constant 

contact with our GA DOE rep and colleagues around the state as to how we can be able to go out and make sure we are 

capitalizing on every dollar that’s available that can come back to us from the state.   

Mr. Boazman: “Upcoming activities.  We have a lot on our plate.  We are managing it all.  I have a great staff to do that in 

connection to Parsons.  Millions of dollars being spent that is going make into the community.  That is a lot for a project 

organization to take on and do it successfully.   We’ve done that.  We have some capable folks that are able to take on multiple

projects at one time which has saved the District a lot of dollars for not having to go out and get the assistance to do that.  I just 

want everybody 



8

to know those are a result of the direct contracts.  The direct contracts for our local design construction management 

contractors $58 million.  That number is going to continue to go up as we continue to push these projects out.  At this 

time, as our organization has matured and we have brought on additional staff, our Executive Director who is out of 

Dekalb / Decatur I believe Elizabeth.   Elizabeth will be taking over the piece of managing our capital projects so that 

we can continue to build our pool of employees that can take on the responsibility as well as accountability.  So, she 

will be briefing us the status of all the major projects.  Sunny who we brought on will be briefing on the projects from a 

maintenance standpoint. “

Ms. Epstein:  “This is an auspicious beginning.   Thank you.  We do have a lot of projects in construction and very large 

projects that are going to have a very large impact on our community.   White Bluff Elementary school replacement is 

under construction right now.  We have finished with all of the block work.  Jenkins High School – if you been by there 

we have just taken over and cleared out a lot of that entire site to move in and get our buildings going Our next project 

is getting underway – New Hampstead K-8.  I saw a lot of you out at the groundbreaking.   It is essentially behind the 

high school out there.  And the ground has been completely cleared for that.  We have a great architect and contracting 

team.  The big one – multi-school campus is what we are calling it as this point – Groves High School.  We are going to 

constructing K-12 there so it is a big project.  Big project of the Engineering and construction communities here.  

Everyone’s quite excited.  We are just kicking off the design.  It is a relatively involved process.  We are working 

closely with the folks in Garden City and all the players in this opportunity.  A lot of moving parts but I think we are 

capable of doing them all together.”

Dr. Bringham:  What is the overall acreage at that site?

Mr. Boazman: 42 acres

Dr. Howard-Hall:  “Could you give us just the background on the stadium situation.   I know we can’t replace it where it 

is due to the grandfather clause”

Mrs. Epstein:  “Yaou are probably aware of the GA DOE having specific limitations about where you can build schools.  

There is a very heavily used railroad line at the southwest border of that site.  And that’s considered a 



9

high hazard area.   The intention for GA DOE is that in order to build something close to what is considered a hazard, 

you either keep away from it or if you want to encroach there are certain mitigating procedures that you can go 

through.  Our architects are currently working on aligning that site and making sure those hazards are accounted for.  

Mr. Boazman: “Currently because the site is not owned by the school district there are no limitations.  Basically, 

when you build anything new and you have to get approval that came into play.  We thought we would be 

grandfathered if we wanted to put that site there.   That is not the case so now we are looking.  We are still working 

with the architects and making sure that what ever we do it is safe, and we take care of all of the DOE standards and 

that it is cost effective.  As soon as we get something official as to where that is going to be.  I think we meet with 

them next Thursday and they will have something official for us.  We will put that out to the Superintendent.”

Mrs. Epstein:  “I don’t know if anyone has had a chance to go out to the new Island complex.  It is well underway.  It 

is also serving as a prototype for future stadium projects.”

Mrs. Hines :  “So is the lighting issue settled out there concerning the folks that live very close to the stadium?

Mr. Kachmar:   It wasn’t really a lighting issue.   We’ve already done low spill lights.  The issue is we cleared more 

trees.  In the clearing effort, there was less space between what we cleared and the houses than we thought there was.  

Particularly in the winter you can see right through.  We discussed this for a while.   We have to think about some 

mitigation in terms of fencing or foliage to help mitigate noise, lights, etc.   The lights are already the low spill lights 

to begin with to try to be sensitive to that neighborhood.”

Dr. Buck:   “Are we also working with the county / state about the turn?  There’s been a good deal of interest from 

the citizens about where you get in and out of the stadium.  Are we working with them actively?”

Mr. Kachmar: “I believe because of the access road.   We own that particular access road.   Most of the parking that 

will be used is school parking.  I don’t see a whole of traffic on that access road coming off the main road.”

Dr. Buck: “I’ll send you what I’m getting from the citizens out there.   When an event is going on the fact that 

coming out of several neighborhoods, you’re not going to be able to get out.”
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Mr. Kachmar: “If the concern is off Johnny Mercer and whether traffic is going to back up there as opposed to on to 

Whitemarsh Island Drive and into where the stadiums are.  I think the answer is we don’t know until the first event and 

then we see.  

Mrs. Epstein:  “The next project we have started is the long-awaited auditorium addition to Beach High school.  The site 

has been cleared, is relatively level and has been an easy site to build on to get good control.  Great contractor and 

design on that as well.  That should be up and running her around the end of 2021.  And the Woodville Tompkins – we 

are building an addition as you all know.  1200 seats in that gym plus some other spaces.  We had a very successful 

procurement process for our general contractor.  

Mr. Kachmar: “First I would like to thank you for being great stewards of the tax dollar.  That enabled us to create the 

opportunity for Woodville Tompkins to get the additional $3 million.  And now that we have an approved design team 

and contractor, can you give us a date when we will have the groundbreaking ceremony.  A groundbreaking and to meet 

with the community to discuss the specifics.   I did send Mr. Boazman the original picture of the Wolverine.   I know 

you have to coordinate Dr. Levett’s schedule with everyone else’s, but we are just really excited and just want to know if 

you can give us a window of a time for the groundbreaking.”

Mrs. Miller-Kaigler: Now that we have the design, there will be several opportunities to sit down and meet with them.  

Because of the nature of the site, we had to have reconfigurations taken care of.   And now that we have the contractor, 

we will be in a better position to start vetting schedules.  And then we will be working to get those dates out.   But for 

her to give you a timeline would be difficult.”

Mrs. Epstein:  Savannah Arts – the old Savannah High School.  We have some funds for improvements there.  We have 

just gone under contract with a local architect who is very familiar the school and the neighborhood.  We preemptively 

met before the contracts were in place and had a good tour of that building. 

Dr. Howard-Hall: One question, back on Savannah Arts.   What will the FCI change on that be after those renovations?”

Mrs. Epstein:  “That’s a good question.  I would have to get that information.  We’ll get it to you.  Those are projects 

that are under construction or approaching construction.   We do have or are starting design on a number of smaller 

renovations with healthy budgets.   We are excited to be able to offer those kinds of improvements at the schools.  JG 

Smith – an addition there.  Architects on board and we should start with some schematic designs shortly.”
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“We are looking at a HVAC upgrade starting the design of that as well at Formey.  That is $1.8 construction budget on that 

project.  Hubert Middle – interior renovations, construction budget is $1.4.  Bartlett – similar scope of interior renovations, 

construction budget of $2.2.”

“We also planning on all of the projects that when we touch a school, we are doing LED for cost savings as well as making 

sure our security vestibules are upgrading, protecting our front doors and entrances to our schools are incorporated in those

projects.”

Mr. Kachmar:  “That’s a good Segway to get into Maintenance and Operations.  Either at the next board meeting, next CIC 

meeting or offline, we need to get an update on our security vestibules.   It’s been a long ongoing project.  On many of these 

projects for the first time, we hard bid several larger projects.     What are the pros and cons?  What were the good things 

about hard bidding?  What were the issues we had? Just so we can make that assessment at the end of the project when we 

are looking at E4.  If there is anything, we need to put into place now to make those cost assessments, it would be worth 

thinking about. “

Mr. Boazman:  “We already have those analyses in place.   Every time we go out and hard bid a project, we put the analysis 

of the project that was already bid and what the cost per square foot is.  That is our target for where we adjust our budget.

We were able to save the district $15 million.  That’s the $4 million we put on Jenkins, the $3 million on Woodville 

Tompkins, $2 million on Savannah Arts roof.  That is where those savings are coming from.   The data is there.  The cost 

savings on White Bluff.  From a quality standpoint, we have not had a single issue to come up as far as quality control.  We 

have quality folks on the ground.  We will give you that information to let you guys see the analysis for yourself.”

Mr. Kachmar:  “I appreciate that.  I don’t think we need it next CIC.  When we finish a hard-bid project, it has to include the 

management costs as well.   We are paying several million dollars to outside entities to manage those projects.  So all of the 

costs have to be included.   You all are in the weeds on getting this stuff built and managing the budget and you’re doing a 

great job on it.  

Mr. Boazman: “We can certainly bring that forward.  We look at that once the bids are received.”
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Mr. Kachmar:  “Any other questions on capital projects before we move on to Maintenance and Operations”

Mr. Batra: “These are smaller projects but equally important.  The first one is at Mercer Middle School.  We received 

the bids; they are under review and will be awarded soon.   The next one is Oatland Island dock renovation.  It is in 

progress.  I visited last week.  They plan to finish it in the beginning of the next month.  The next one is Oatland 

Island ramp.  They are just designing it now.”

Mrs. Hines:  “On the design do we know are we just meeting the minimum ADA requirements on width which makes 

for a 42-inch bottom.  In the design, if it doesn’t create a massive cost difference, would it possible to pop it up just a 

little more.   

Mr. Batra:  “I would need to check those plans.  I would not be surprised if they are already a little bit wider because 

our architect is aware of our needs. Great comment.  I will get back to you.”

Sonny:  “The next one is DeRenne Middle school fire alarm replacement.  We just received the bids.  They are under 

review.   The last one is Savannah High canopy replacement.  It is being designed currently.  The contractor is 

working on it.  Should be finished by the end of this year.  Any questions?”

Mr. Kachmar:  “Questions on Maintenance or Operations?  Any other questions for the good of the order? 

Comments? We don’t have a meeting date for our next CIC meeting.  When we schedule, we will get that out to you.  

We are semi-adjourned as we look at pictures of ongoing projects.   Actually, we can just be adjourned, and you can 

still look at pictures.  Have a great Thanksgiving and Happy Holidays and we will see you first quarter of next year.”

Adjournment

7.01 The meeting adjourned at 10:55 a.m. 
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Close-out Open Projects & Move Remaining $   212,643

Funds to Unallocated; Additional Interest (Estimate)

Capital Outlay Funds Pending Receipt $1,726,333

❑ $1,126,752 Savannah Arts Re-Roofing 

❑ $599,581 Garden City School Re-Roofing

Total Potential E2 Unallocated Funds $1,938,976



69



70



71

Status of FY 2021 Application:

Legislature Approved FY 2021 Capital Outlay Budget on June 26, 2020 which included the SCCPSS Capital Outlay Application for 
State Funding of $8,715,082.

The Deadline for Submission of FY2022 Applications in August 15, 2020.  Below is the first draft of the Summary of Projects to be 
included in the application.

CAPITAL OUTLAY APPLICATIONS - 2022 (Draft)

School Mods Total Costs Local Other Funds

ESPLOST III 

Budget Variance

Total Adjusted 

State Funds

Local After State 

Funding

Ellis K-8 2,465,045$             753,258$                 3,218,303$             288,000$                 (2,930,303)$            742,396$                 2,475,907$             

West Chatham MS 4,553,967$             8,475,542$             13,029,509$           2,506,230$             (10,523,279)$         4,734,087$             8,295,422$             

Southwest ES 2,337,009$             4,390,170$             6,727,179$             885,000$                 (5,842,179)$            1,501,121$             5,226,058$             

West Chatham ES 311,189$                 4,790,566$             5,101,755$             885,000$                 (4,216,755)$            1,569,391$             3,532,364$             

Butler ES 287,620$                 16,777$                   304,397$                 885,000$                 580,603$                 287,620$                 16,777$                   

Smith (Jacob G. Smith) ES 2,108,366$             93,821$                   2,202,187$             2,200,000$             (2,187)$                    508,915$                 1,693,272$             

Godley Station K-8 595,620$                 -$                          595,620$                 885,000$                 289,380$                 530,698$                 64,922$                   

DeRenne MS 4,057,143$             6,251,072$             10,308,215$           885,000$                 (9,423,215)$            2,400,964$             7,907,251$             

Beach HS 2,238,494$             884,910$                 3,123,404$             885,000$                 (2,238,404)$            597,974$                 2,525,430$             

18,954,453$           25,656,116$           44,610,569$           -$                          10,304,230$           (34,306,339)$         12,873,166$           31,737,403$           

Renovations
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Project Descriptions

❑Charles Ellis K-8 School

New Flooring, Painting, & Ceilings, Door Replacements, LED Light Replacement,  

Fire Alarm & Intercom Systems.  Partial Roof and HVAC Replacement

❑West Chatham Middle School

New Flooring, Painting, & Ceilings, Door Replacements, Fire 

Alarm & Intercom Systems.  New Roof and HVAC System

❑Southwest Elementary School

New Flooring, Painting, Security/Fire Alarm & Intercom Systems.  

Institutional Equipment Replacement 

❑West Chatham Elementary School

New Flooring, Replace Individual HVAC Systems, Replace Kitchen 

Equipment
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❑Butler Elementary School

New Flooring, Painting, Partial Roof Replacement

❑Jacob G. Smith Elementary School

Complete Modernization

❑Godley Station K-8 School

New Flooring, Painting 

❑Derenne Middle School

New Ceilings, Windows & Flooring, Paint.  Security System.  Replace 

Individual HVAC Systems, Replace Kitchen Equipment & Partial Roof 

Replacement

❑Beach High School

New Flooring, Windows & Ceilings, LED Lighting.  Partial Roof 

Replacement  
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Funding Source: ESPLOST II & III

Building Constructed: 1957 Age:63

Team:

Architect/Engineer: J.W. Buckley & Associates, Inc.

Contractor: TQ Constructors, Inc. 

CMA: Brownstone Construction Group

Status: Construction

Interior finishing; Furnishings, fixtures, & equipment

installation; building turned over to District 7/17; sanitizing for school opening .
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Funding Source: ESPLOST II & III

Building Constructed: 1957                 Age:63

Team:

Architect/Engineer : Hussey Gay Bell

CMR: J.E. Dunn Construction Group

Status: Construction

Masonry, steel, MEP infrastructure, site work.

“Topping Out” ceremony to be scheduled for late August.



77

Funding Source: ESPLOST III

Team: Architect/Engineer: Perkins & Will

Contractor : CPPI

Status: Construction slabwork, masonry, MEP rough-in
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Funding Source: ESPLOST III

Building Constructed: 1958 Age: 61

Team: Architect: LS3P

Status: Design
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Funding Source: ESPLOST III

Team:Civil Engineer: Thomas & Hutton

Contractor: Lavender

CMA: Polote, Inc. 

Status: Construction

In Progress: fire alarm, discuss/ shotput pads RFP, storage facility RFP

2000 Seats  /  $6,600,000
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Funding Source: ESPLOST III

Team: A/E: J.W. Robinson & Associates

Contractor: Pioneer Construction Inc.

CMA: Pat Mathis

Status: Construction

In progress: CMU (interior and exterior), precast seating, 

steel joists
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Funding Source: ESPLOST III

Team:Architect/Engineer: J.W. Buckley & Associates, Inc. & Associates, Inc.

Contractor: TQ Constructors, Inc. 

CMA: Polote

Status: Construction

In Progress: Underground utilities, footings
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Funding Source: ESPLOST III

Building Constructed: 1927 Age: 93

Team:

Architect/Engineer: Cogdell & Mendrala Architects

Contractor: TBD

Status: Design

In Schematic Design: New kitchen/cafeteria addition (existing to be demo’d); replace HVAC; LED lighting;

update interior finishes; site improvements including parking, utilities, storm water

management and landscaping.
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Funding Source: ESPLOST III

Team: Architect/Engineer: Cogdell & Mendrala Architects

Contractor: TBD

Status: Design

In Progress: fieldhouses; turf field; sports lighting
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▪Identified need for upgrades to main entrance security at 41    

school locations

▪Total estimated construction cost for all locations is $5.3 million

▪Approved ESPLOST II budget $1.5 million 

▪Architectural design performed in-house by staff architect

▪Additional funding needed ( 3.8 million)

▪Construction complete at 8 locations 

▪Projects in construction procurement at 5 locations

▪Projects in design at 3 locations
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❑ J.G. Smith ES

 Project budget $2,750,000

 Interior renovations, in design 

❑ Henderson E. Formey Early Learning Center (H.E. Formey)

 HVAC upgrade, in design 

 Project budget $2,500,000

❑ Georgetown K-8

 HVAC and fire alarm upgrades, in construction 

 Project budget $2,571,140 

❑ Re-paving parking lots at Interchange Court and Gamble Road 

 Engineer: Thomas and Hutton – Project Budget 2.4 million 
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❑ Sports light installations 

 Contractor: Georgia Power 

 Beach High School

◼ Electrical distribution installation has been completed 

◼ Poles are to be delivered on site 7/8

◼ Light fixtures to be shipped beginning 7/8

◼ Expected completion by the end of July

 New Hampstead High School

◼ Electrical distribution installation has been completed 

◼ Poles and fixtures expected to arrive on site week of 7/20

◼ Expected completion by mid-August

 Islands High School

◼ Electrical distribution installation to begin in August

◼ Expected completion by mid-September
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❑ Phase I of interior LED light installation: 

 West Chatham Elementary School– 90% complete

 West Chatham Middle  School– 50% complete

 DeRenne Middle School– 90% complete

 Southwest Middle School – 60% complete

 Woodville Tompkins High School – begins 7/20

 Marshpoint Elementary School – begins 7/20

❑ Developing phase II LED light installations 
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Funding Source: 308

Building Constructed: 1927 Age: 93

Team:

▪ Design Professional: Buckley & Associates Architects

▪ Contractor: Quintech  

Status: 

▪ General contractor repairing rails 

▪ Completing punch list 



98

Funding Source: 308

Building Constructed: 2002 Age: 18

Team:

▪ Design Professional: Dulohery Weeks

▪ Contractor: Southeastern System Technologies

Status:

▪ Notice to Proceed issued to Southeastern System Technologies

▪ Project to be completed August 2020.
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Funding Source: 308

Building Constructed: 1998 Age: 22

Team:

▪ Design Professional: Chatham Engineering 

▪ Contractor: Southeastern Air Conditioning

Status: 

▪ Construction completed. New chiller online.

▪ Final inspection 7/7/2020
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Funding Source: 308

Building Constructed: 2001 Age: 19

Team:

▪ Design Professional: Chatham Engineering 

▪ Contractor: TBD

Status: 

▪ Chatham Engineering progressing with design 

of project.
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Funding Source: 308

Building Constructed: 1998 Age: 22

Team:

▪ Design Professional: Chatham Engineering 

▪ Contractor: TBD

Status: 

▪ Design completed.

▪ Project currently being advertised for 

contractor bids.

▪ Pre-bid conference 7/8/2020.




